EVSLETTER NATIONAL COUNCIL ON FAMILY RELATIONS 1219 University Avenue S. E. Minneapolis, Minnesota 55414

NATIONAL COUNCIL

December, 1965 Volume 10, Number 4

MESSAGE FROM THE PRESIDENT

Dear NCFR Members:

As 1965 moves toward its close, we can look back on a fine year under the leadership of our 1965 officers headed by President Clark Vincent, Executive Officer Ruth Jewson, and Editor Marvin Sussman. Among the highlights of the year has been the work of the Family Life Education Liaison Committee which has linked NCFR, AAMC and the Groves Conference with the American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists. This committee has developed a fine program of in-service training for medical doctors who wish to serve their clients more professionally on matters connected with family relationships. The work of the committee has stimulated interest in the medical schools for the enlargement and improvement of family life education in the medical schools' curriculum. I need hardly say that this is an important and exciting development.

The Journal of Marriage and the Family has served us well under the very able leadership of Marvin Sussman. Besides the large task of producing each issue, we have had during the year the provocative Special Issue on American Adolescents in the Mid-Sixties. At Toronto, one of the most exciting ideas was presented by Dr. Clark Blackburn that we find means for publishing in English the current family research in Western Europe. A special committee consisting of Clark Blackburn, Harold Christensen, David Mace, John Mogey, and Marvin Sussman (chairman) is exploring alternative means by which this research can be made readily available to us, through the Journal of Marriage and the Family or by other means.

Many members are thinking ahead to future Annual Conferences. Next year we meet in Minneapolis October 27-29. In 1967 it is time to be on the West Coast, more specifically, San Francisco. Last year because of a conflict with the fall meetings of AAMC it was decided to return to the August meeting time in 1967 and arrangements were made for August 17-19. However, it now appears that there is no problem in both organizations meeting in the fall. At Toronto, the Board of Directors decided by a very large majority to return to the October date in 1968. On request of the Board, I checked to see whether the 1967 meeting in San Francisco could also be moved to October. It was not possible, so the August 17-19 dates hold for the San Francisco meeting. Since the Toronto meetings many have indicated they prefer August for this particular meeting. In 1968 we meet in Iowa where a most hospitable welcome awaits us.

I can't take space to mention all the exciting prospects of the new year. Our committee on training of teachers of family life education in the high schools is continuing and increasing its work. The Mass Media committee will get some professional family life material into the hands of professional journalists who write on family relationships in the slick magazines. The Committee on Affiliated Groups has indicated it will produce a booklet on Models of State and Local Groups which will bring out in bold relief the essential characteristics of our various types of state and local organizations. A Constitutional Revision Committee is taking a fresh look at bringing our constitution up to date so that it can serve us on a day-to-day basis. I've already mentioned the important work of the Family Life Education Liaison Committee and the special committee for publication of research from Western Europe.

If the above suggests that our committees are a vital part of NCFR, I would agree emphatically. Competent, active, dedicated committee work is the lifeblood of our organization, and in the above brief note, I have presented only part of the picture. Happily, both the Executive Office and our Official journal, the Journal of Marriage and the Family, continue to function effectively and to serve us well.

Before turning again to 1966, I want to pay tribute to all who worked to create the 1965 Annual Meetings -- to Clark Vincent, Ruth Jewson, Ira Reiss, William Marshall, Paul Vahanian, William Carroll, Ethel Nash, Reuben Hill, our fine Local Arrangements committee, and to all who read papers, presided at sessions, served on panels and as discussants. It was a fine experience for me -- one I

shall treasure when I am even older and more bald-headed than I am now.

what of the future? The opportunities are clear: for the first time in our history we have rather large cash reserves and our income is considerably above our expenses of previous years. We have another great resource in the many highly trained and competent members in NCFR who can multiply our effectiveness as a family organization, both on the national and international level. The great challenge to our officers is to employ these resources, financial and leadership potential, so that we obtain the maximum thrust in encouraging more and better research, teaching, counseling and action programs and to increase our membership and strengthen our organization so that it may play an even more significant role in the future. For members who are not currently officers, the challenge is very similar: to employ one's resources, whatever their nature, toward more effective families, to protect the rights and encourage the creative abilities of individuals in families, and through these objectives to serve mankind in whatever land he may dwell.

F. Ivan Nye, President

REPORTS FROM SECTION MEETINGS AT NCFR ANNUAL CONFERENCE

COUNSELING: The meetings of the counseling section saw considerable interest expressed in the variations in approach to marital and family therapy. There were, moreover, numerous references made to the multi-disciplinary aspects of this orientation. The consensus of feeling among participants was that more interdisciplinary cooperation is needed; this, it was felt, would enhance communication about the development of theory and practice in working therapeutically with couples and families.

Paul Vahanian, Chairman

RESEARCH: (First session) About 100 people were in attendance at this session. Papers were read by Cervantes, Powell, and Safilios-Rothschild. In place of a formal discussion, about 15 minutes following each of the three papers was allotted to questions from the audience. Questions seemed chiefly concerned with clearing up points on the studies' methodologies and findings and discussing the relationship between their findings and those of other studies. Dr. Chilman was not able to attend the conference. The paper which she substituted for the one listed on the program, "Self-Rated Happiness of Married and Single Undergraduates and Factors Associated with These Ratings," was summarized by the presiding officer of the meeting, William F. Kenkel.

(Second session) The three papers presented in this session were all on topics of current theoretical, empirical, or applied interest. Daniel F. Hobbs, Jr. of the University of Chicago followed up his article in the August, 1965 issue of the Journal of Marriage and the Family with further analysis of the LeMaster's "parenthood as crisis" hypothesis. The additional work indicates that family theorists and family life educators should approach this area with considerable caution until more of the work of the kind carried on by Hobbs has been done. Dwight G. Dean followed with a report of the development of an emotional maturity measuring instrument which he has found has some usefulness in the analysis of marital adjustment. Though no claims were made for its predictive power, it does seem to have some ex post facto explanatory use. Finally, Robert N. Whitehurst of the Fort Wayne Campus of Indiana University presented a report on his research with a matched sample of working and non-working mothers in the working class from intact families. He concluded that the use of maternal employment as an independent variable is of limited use since few differences between working and non-working mothers were determined. J. Ross Eshleman of Western Michigan University presented a penetrating critique of each of the papers which opened the way for some discussion on the various strategies and potential pay-off of various approaches to these significant issues in family study. Roy H. Rodgers presided at this session.

(Third session) The papers at this session had a common focus on roles. Shirley S. Angrist, Carnegie Institute of Technology, in presenting "Sex Role Conception, Actual and Potential Roles," found little relation between women's endorsement of items concerning attitudes toward marital role performance and the marital roles these women were playing or planned to play in the future. "Attitudes of Individual California Physicians and Policies of State Medical Societies on Vasectomy for Birth Control" were reported by Judson T. Landis, University of California, in a paper that also showed how types of medical specialty affected performance of this operation. John E. Mayer, Institute of Welfare Research, with "People's Imagery of Other Families: A Neglected Explanatory Variable in Family Research," noted how role performance is affected by individuals' knowledge or lack of knowledge of others' performance of marital roles. A paper-pencil measure of the individual's role

performance in the family, the performance norms he accepts, the norms he perceives others hold about his performance, as well as the norms others actually hold and their description of his behavior was the subject of the paper of Gerson David, University of Toronto, "Toward a Systematization of Role Concepts: A Research Framework." Harold T. Christensen, Purdue University, presided and Joan Aldous, University of Minnesota, served as discussant.

(Third session) In providing a fresh look at new frontiers of research, three essential issues were highlighted: 1) We in family life are guilty of perpetuating cliches about human sexuality which are largely unsubstantiated from a research point of view. 2) There is a new creativity and imagination to the family research being developed by research specialists who are outside the traditional framework of family sociology. It will, therefore, behoove our traditional researchers to explore conjointly the new perceptions emerging from this new research. 3) If topics such as human sexuality become acceptable public concerns, it is imperative that we learn to identify the gaps in our knowledge about such concerns and the complementary roles that researchers and educators must play to turn public concern to constructive public action. The panel discussing these issues consisted of Dr. Jessie Bernard, Dr. Carl Broderick, Dr. Mary Calderone, Dr. Donald McKinley and Dr. Isadore Rubin, Wallace Fulton presiding.

(Fourth session) Robert H. Coombs in his paper "Value Consensus and Interpersonal Attraction Among Dating Partners" presented evidence that satisfaction with one's dating partner is enhanced when an individual perceives his partner as liking him, and is able to communicate easily with him. Further, there was evidence that "girls tended to place more emphasis upon social considerations such as compatibility of race and religion." The paper by Vernon H. Edmonds on "The Conventionalization Affect in Marital Adjustment Tests" indicated that the social desirability factor importantly influenced results obtained from marital adjustment tests, and there was strong evidence that those who were high in their marital adjustment scores were also high in their conventionalization (giving the conventional or socially desirable response) scores. As a result, "the accuracy of any conclusion concerning marital adjustment derived from any study of marital adjustment is at least open to serious question." The paper by Paul R. Kimmel and John W. Havens, "The Assessment of Marital Relationships Through Game Theory" and the paper by Milt Fuller, "Marital Suicide: A Conceptual Approach" both provided evidence of the need for a view of marriage as an interacting "group" by the marriage counselor. Frederick Elkin, in his capacity as discussant, provided a trenchant commentary on the four papers. Hyman Rodman presided.

SPECIAL PANEL: In this panel, titled, "Is There a Value to the Cross Disciplinary Approach to the Family," Reuben Hill pointed out some of the difficulties with interdisciplinary research which centered on the theoretical barenness, practical orientations, and professional jealousies in such research. He also noted that for certain types of problems it was well suited. David Mace pointed out the added scope and more "total" perspective obtained by interdisciplinary approaches to substantive areas. The discussion also dealt with the utility of such research for the "helping professions" such as medicine, counseling, social work and home economics. Val delissovoy and Eleanore Luckey noted their use of research data from many different disciplines. Robert Bell raised the question of how fairly the applied people would use research results that went against their own values. Discussion from the floor dealt with many of the above points and raised specific questions all the way from those that condemned outright the interdisciplinary approach to the opposite viewpoint. Little doubt remained at the end that there were projects for which the interdisciplinary approach was not suited and some for which it was and that it would take considerable additional investigation to tell clearly these two types of projects and situations apart. The audience participated freely and so did the panel in an informal fashion and it was felt by the Chairman, Ira Reiss, that it was a profitable session.

SPECIAL EMPHASES: (First session) The session on "Interfaith Commission on Family Life" was in a sense a specific result of the vast ecumenical forces at work throughout the world. Evidence for this comes not only from the Vatican Council but from dialogue going on between Jewish and Christian theologians. The growing awareness of the basic convictions held in common by Jewish, Catholic, and Protestant faith groups paved the way for the formation of the Interfaith Commission on Family Life, of the 18-member commission (6 Jewish, 6 Catholic, and 6 Protestant family life leaders). The three organizations through which the faith groups focus their concern for family life are the Synagogue Council of America, the National Catholic Welfare Conference, and the National Council of Churches. Audience participation was particularly spirited. Almost every person present gave some testimony presided.

EDUCATION: (First session) The first presentation at this meeting of the Education section was bu Drs. Morey and Clara Appell of Indiana State University. Their material dealt with "Attitudinal Changes Toward the Disadvantaged Child and Family." The dialogue that was carried on consisted mainly of background issues relevant to the topic and preliminary report of research carried on in their classrooms to ascertain how attitudinal changes are most advantageously made by students. The Appells are particularly interested in changing existing attitudes toward minority groups and/or disadvantaged children and families. The statistical procedures of the study are not yet completed, but the preliminary material appears to indicate that for a student to make changes in his attitudes toward minority groups, he must make changes in his self concept. The student's self concept must, therefore, be involved in the educational process. The latter part of this session involved the presentation of a paper by John R. Crist, Louis and Clark University, entitled, "The Existential vs. the Operational Approach to Teaching Marriage and Family Courses." Dr. Crist's paper was complementary to the Appell's presentation in that much of what he presented was philosophical in nature. Dr. Crist pointed out that though university level courses in marriage and the family must be academically sound courses, they should also involve the students in such a way that it is possible for the student to involve his self in the material of the course. A variety of different possibilities for working within the present academic structure were discussed. Laurence Lang, of the Merrill Palmer Institute, provided a thought provoking discussion of the Crist paper. The questions Mr. Lang raised, which there was unfortunately no time to discuss, were a sound ending to the opening meeting of the section.

(Second session) On Friday morning, a special meeting of the Education Section took place. The meeting served the purpose of reporting the progress of the NCFR Standing Committee on Standards and Certification of Family Life Teachers, Mrs. Elizabeth Force, chairman. One of the major objectives of the committee is to establish a clearing house for information, procedures and case studies of the efforts of the various states to achieve certification of family life teachers. More than half the meeting was devoted to a spirited interchange between members of the committee and the audience. This meeting seemed most fruitful as a report from the committee to the membership and also in helping the committee become more aware of the feelings and perceptions of various members regarding the work of the committee. It is hoped that further reports of the committee can be made to the membership. Members of the committee who reported included: Arleen Otto, Msgr. Irving LeBlanc, Jay Skidmore, Judson Landis, Richard Hey and Eleanore Luckey. Dr. William Smith presided.

(Third session) This session, entitled "Teaching Family Relations through Creative Literature," focused on teaching methods. Excellent material was presented on the use of the short story, the drama and the novel in teaching family relations and social problems courses. Lists of materials that the speakers had found useful were presented as was a description of a variety of situations in which the speakers had used the materials and found them helpful in producing insights into societal and family phenomena. It is hoped that much of the material that was presented will be published soon in the Teacher Exchange section of the Journal of Marriage and the Family. Those presenting papers were Dr. Rose Somerville, City University of New York, Dr. Laurence Smarden, San Jose State College, and Dr. Val Clear, Anderson College. Dr. John G. Chantiny presided.

(Fourth session) At this session, Dr. Beatrice Paolucci, Michigan State University, gave a paper entitled, "The Contributions of Home Management Theory to Teaching Family Relations." Dr. Paolucci presented the framework within which she teaches home management and does home management research. The practical discipline of home management leads, through rational decision making processes, to a consideration of family goals and the relationship between the goals and values of the family. Consideration of the process of decision making in the family has clear implications for teaching family relations courses. These implications were ably discussed at this meeting by Mrs. Helen Westlake, Chicago, speaking toward applications at the secondary teaching level and Dr. Arleen Otto, Columbia University, speaking toward applications at the university teaching level. Mrs. Westlake pointed out various ways in which she had incorporated aspects of home management theory into her teaching program and the resultant effects on student learning. Dr. Otto raised significant questions about the content of Dr. Paolucci's paper which, along with Mrs. Westlake's comments, provided good points for the audience participation that followed. William H. Marshall presided.

A complete summary of the education section meetings was made by Florence L. D. Heal, recorder, to whom go profound thanks. Write the NCFR office for a veri-fax copy, if it would be useful to you.

THE USE OF SEX IN HUMAN LIFE

A tape of "The Use of Sex In Human Life," the dialogue on sexual philosophies presented by David Mace and Albert Ellis at the NCFR Annual Meeting in Toronto October 23, 1965, is available from the NCFR office for \$6.00. The Mylar tape is dual track, 3 3/4 speed.

INTERNATIONAL UNION OF FAMILY ORGANIZATIONS

gavid R. Mace reports that: "Basic arrongements for the International Conference on the Family are now been completed. It will cover the period December 12 to 17, 1966, with Wednesday, December out for a group excursion to the Taj Nahal. The Indian Government will act as hosts, and the inference Sessions will be held in the magnificent Conference Building, the Vigyan Bhavan. The lirect sponsorship of the Conference will be by the IUFO, but we have assurances of full cooperation and help from the United Nations.

This will be the first major International Conference on the Family to be held in Asia, and we hope to make it a really big event, with good representation from many Asian countries and from elsewhere in the world. We particularly hope for a strong and representative American delegation. As soon as we get an adequate group of American participants lined up, we can begin to make plans for an interesting round-the-world trip, perhaps extending for three weeks, with visits to points of interest elsewhere in Asia. The cost of an economy class round-the-world ticket is currently in the region of \$1250, but by making use of reduced rates for groups travelling together, it can be brought down to about \$1000.

"It is highly important that Americans considering attending this Conference should let us know as soon as possible, and they should write to me at the earliest possible time to indicate their interest. . . . Those who write to me now, indicating their hope or intention to attend, will receive all communications about the Conference as they are prepared." Dr. Mace's address is: 27 Woodcliff Drive, Madison, New Jersey 07940.

NCFR is pleased to announce that a check for \$1,000.00 has been sent to Dr. Pierre de Bie, 2 Steenweg op Namur, Blanden (Brabant), Belgium, to help with the organization of the Scientific Commission on the Family of the International Union of Family Organizations.

RECENT APPOINTMENTS

NEW MEMBERS AT LARGE OF THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE - Harold Belgum, Family Life Education, American Lutheran Church, 422 South Fifth Street, Minneapolis, Minnesota; Catherine Chilman, Division of Research, Dept. of H.E.W., Welfare Administration, Washington, D.C.
CHAIRMAN, STANDING COMMITTEE ON AFFILIATED GROUPS - Richard Hey, University of Minnesota
CHAIRMAN, MEMBERSHIP COMMITTEE - The Rt. Rev. Msgr. Inving DeBlanc, PO Box 5645, Drew Station, Lake Charles, Louisiana
CHAIRMAN, SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON FAMILY LIFE EDUCATION - Blaine R. Porter, Flat 17, Woodlodge, Craddocks Avenue, Ashtead, Surrey, England
CONSTITUTION REVISION COMMITTEE - Jessie Bernard, L. Frances Jordan, Blaine R. Porter, Carlfred Broderick; Chairman: James Walters, Florida State University
FINANCE COMMITTEE - Ruth Connor, Bert Y. Glassberg; Chairman: Donald Brieland, Children & Family Services, 401 S. Spring Street, Springfield, Illinois 62706
PROGRAM FOR 1966 ANNUAL MEETING - William M. Smith, Jr., Pennsylvania State University
LOCAL ARRANGEMENTS, 1966 ANNUAL MEETING - Mrs. William Veerhusen, Planned Parenthood, Minneapolis NOMINATING COMMITTEE - David Treat, Mildred Morgan, Stanley Reiber; Chairman: Judson Landis, University of California, Berkeley
BURGESS AWARD COMMITTEE - F. Ivan Nye, Clifford Kirkpatrick, Ira Reiss, Victor Christopherson; Chairman: Reuben Hill, Ford Foundation, 471 Madison Avenue, New York, New York 10022
OSBORNE AWARD COMMITTEE - Mary Hurt, Esther Middlewood, L. Frances Jordan, David Fulcomer, William Genne, Mildred Morgan; Chairman: Vladinir de Lissovoy, Pennsylvania State University

MATERIAL FROM TORONTO CONFERENCE AVAILABLE

A list of the books displayed may be obtained by sending the NCFR office a self-addressed, stamped (5¢) envelope. The registration list may be had by sending us a self-addressed, stamped (10¢) envelope.

MATERIALS AVAILABLE FROM THE NCFR OFFICE

Membership Directory - \$1.50; Cumulative Index - \$2.50; Special issues of Journal of Marriage and the Family, "Poverty and the Family in the U.S. in the Mid-Sixties" and "American Adolescence in the Mid-Sixties" - \$2.00 single copy. (Quantity rates available.)

PAPERS FOR 1966 ANNUAL MEETING

Those interested in presenting papers may write to the following:

William M. Smith, Jr., General Program Chairman, 105 Armsby. Pennsylvania State University.

University Park, Pennsylvania 16802

Richard N. Hey, Counseling Section Chairman, Family Study Center, 1014 Social Science Building. University of Minnesota, Minneapolis, Minnesota 55455

Dale Womble, Education Section Chairman, Dept. of Child Development and Family Living, Ohio

University, Athens, Ohio

Victor A. Christopherson. Research Section Chairman, Division of Child Development and Family

Relations, College of Agriculture, University of Arizona, Tucson, Arizona

Catherine S. Chilman, Program Research Branch, Division of Research, Dept. of H.E.W., Welfare Administration, Washington, D.C.

ACTIVITIES OF NCFR MEMBERS

RACHEL M. INSELBERG is presently at the Volcani Institute of Agriculture Research, Rehovoth, Israel.

ROGER J. MEYER, M.D., assumed the position of Medical Courdinator, Children's Rehabilitation Center, University of Virginia School of Medicine, Charlottesville, Virginia, in July. Dr. Meyer is interested in hearing from members of NCFR concerning child and family aspects of handicapping conditions.

MIRIAM J. KELLEY joined the Michigan State University Advisory Group at the University of Nigeria, Nsukka. Eastern Nigeria in August.

MOREY APPELL provided leadership on "sensitivity" related to an NDEA workshop for teachers in remedial reading in a summer session at Indiana State University. CLARA APPELL had a graduate seminar at the same time on the culturally disadvantaged child and family. Later in the summer, both of the Appells taught seminars at California Western University, his focusing on the dynamics of self understanding with the overall concern on an exploration of the Psychology of Personality, hers focusing on the culturally disadvantaged child and family. En route to Indiana State University, where the Appells are co-directors of a new Family Life Institute, both took part in "sensitivity" leadership in an EOA preschool training program in Indianapolis.

FREDERICK G. HUMPHREY is at the University of Connecticut as assistant professor in the Dept. of Child Development and Family Relations, after working as a marriage counselor for the Marriage Council of Philadelphia.

LELAND AXELSON, formerly at Colurado State University, has become the Director of the Inter-divisional Program in Marriage and the Family at Florida State University.

DANIEL HOBBS, formerly at the University of Florida, is at the Research Center, University of Chicago, directing a research grant from the Children's Bureau to study the topic of separation. He is also teaching doctoral seminars occasionally, and serving on dissertation committees.

MURIEL BROWN represented the Louisiana Mental Health Association at a Congress in Brussels in May, the first conference of the new International Federation of Schools for Parents. Dr. Brown is co-author with Margaret Mead of "The Wagon and the Star," a book on American community initiative.

THEODORE I. LENN addressed the New Britain, Connecticut Medical Society on "The Physician as Marriage Counselor" this past summer. In the fall, Dr. Lenn participated in a teaching program of the Hartford Hospital Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, lecturing on "Marriage Counseling in Gynecologic Practice." He was also a research consultant and director of a group counseling program with parents of handicapped children as part of an experimental design sponsored by a Federal grant for the City of Bridgeport, Connecticut.

MICHAEL ZUNICH has rejoined the faculty of the School of Home Economics at Southern Illinois University as associate professor in the department of home and family, after teaching at San Jose State College for the past two years. Dr. Zunich conducted a workshop on the operation and maintenance of nursery schools at Southern Illinois University during the summer.

BERNARD H. RAYMOND, M.D., represented NCFR at the conference of the International Union for Health Education held in Madrid in August.

JOEL MOSS writes that the Brigham Young University's Dept. of Motion Picture Production has proed two films: "Love is for the Byrds," on communication, and "How Do I Love Thee," dealing with stity.

F. HAWVER, executive vice president of National Consumer Finance Association, has written a belet, "Money and Your Marriage," in conjunction with Roy A. Burkhart and James A. Peterson. He diessed a Family Finance Conference at the University of Arizona on "Changing Concepts of Consumer belt in the Space Age" in late October.

OHN R. CRIST, formerly at Denison University, is now a sociology professor at Lewis and Clark College, antland, Oregon.

ARVIN GOODMAN, formerly clinical psychologist at the Saginaw Valley Child Guidance Clinic, has become hief psychologist at the North York General Hospital Mental Health Clinic, Willowdale (Toronto), Ont, anada.

MY RAPP is doing post-doctoral work at the University of Florida, in the Division of Behavioral ciences, Dept. of Psychiatry.

LOFTON HUDSON is director of the Midwest Christian Counseling Center, a non-profit organization coated in Kansas City, Missouri. The Center offers pre-marital counseling, child guidance, and cenage counseling.

instrials for Teaching Family Relationships" will be offered for three credits, undergraduate and inadvate, from July 18 through August 5. The course is described as follows: Designed to increase tility to select and use appropriate methods and materials in teaching units or courses on the family in schools, colleges, and community agencies. Present and future teachers in various disciplines, administrators, nurses, counselors, and others with responsibilities in the family area will be offered opportunities for preparation of materials, leadership of group discussion, evaluation, and review of recent research in the social and psychological factors of family development.

FELIX M. BERARDO has completed the Ph.D. and is presently on a dual teaching and research appointment at Washington State University as Assistant Professor of Sociology and Rural Sociologist.

RABBI MORDECAI L. BRILL, Dobbs Ferry, New York, spoke on the subject of divorce on "CBS Reports" on Detaber 26.

RUBERTA C. FRASIER, Oregon Cooperative Extension, is working on plans for a proposed Job Corps Training Center for girls in Portland, Oregon.

REGINA H. WESTCOTT is Consultant for the Project in Family and Community Development, the Kankakee School District #111 (address - 1180 East Court Street, Apt. 3A, Kankakee, Illinois 60901). This is the fifth location of the Project but the very first location wherein it is being developed as an integral and permanent part of the Public School system.

KATHARINE WHITESIDE TAYLOR, upon completing her year as Fulbright Lecturer on Human Development and Family Relations at the Universities of Wellington and Auckland, New Zealand, came back through the Orient and Europe, giving lectures on various phases of these subjects in Tokyo; Thailand; New Delhi and Nagpur, India; Israel; Beirut; Cologne and London. A number of these lectures were under UNCESCO auspices, others through personal contacts. Dr. Taylor is presently at the Quaker Study Center, Pendle Hill, Wallingford, Pennsylvania, working on a new edition of her book. In February she will take up residence in San Francisco as a psychotherapist, where her address will be 426 Urban Drive.

ELITABETH S. CARMICHAEL, Professor of Home Economics, University of Alabama, will direct an "Around the World Jet Tour" from July 3 to August 27, 1966, visiting Hawaii, Japan, Hong Kong, Thailand, India, Nepal, Kashmir, Egypt, Jordan, Lebanon, Syria, Turkey, Greece, and Italy. For reservations for this Brownell Tour, apply to Miss Elizabeth S. Carnichael, 1004 Riverside Drive, Apt. 4-B, Tuscaloosa, Nabama 35401.

AMY JEAN HOLMBLADE KNORR is currently doing part-time work as advisor to AID students in home econonics. She also consults on curriculum development in home economics at the secondary level in Arizona and California. A Navy Seminar for Chaplains was held in October in Philadelphia with EMILY MUDD, Marriage Council Philadelphia, as director. HENRY BOWMAN, University of Texas, attended the opening sessions. Dr. Bowman also attended two Air Force family life programs, one in Glorieta, New Mexico, the other at Myrtle A.F.B., South Carolina, this past fall. During the summer he taught at Bowling Green Univ.

"Demetrios Discovered America," a new book by BERNARD J. OLIVER, JR., Chapman College, Orange, Cali L. Bl fornia, came out this past month. The book is about the life and work of Dr. Demetrios Stylianon, a conver ? pioneer in the care and treatment of the mentally retarded, and includes suggested family attitudes towards the mentally retarded. Dr. Oliver will give four lectures in January for the City of Huntington Beach, California, Forum on "How to Be a Successful Person."

MARY S. CALDERONE, M.D., executive director of SIECUS, spoke at The Greater Hartford Forum in November along with the President of Columbia University and the Secretary of Labor. After the forum, Dr. Calderone spent two days under the sponsorship of the Dept. of Education of Connecticut, in consulta tion with school systems.

MARY S. CALDERONE. M.D. and DALE B. HARRIS, Prof. and Head of the Dept. of Psychology at Pennsylvania State University, were the principal speakers at the 43rd Annual Convention of the Minnesota Congress of Parents and Teachers in October.

DONALD BRIELAND, Director, Children and Family Services, State of Illinois, has prepared an informative brochure on the State of Illinois' Abused Child Law. Copies may be obtained from him at 401 South Spring Street, Springfield, Illinois 62706.

BERT Y. GLASSBERG, M.D., is the author of "Teen-Age Sex Counselor," a book written around real life problems of the teen-ager in the light of his need to reconcile personal integrity with longings for popularity and success. Order from Barron's Educational Services, Inc., 113 Crossways Park Drive, Woodbury, New York 11797. \$1.25 in paperback, \$3.75 in cloth.

"Society and Sex in Sweden," by BIRGITTA LINNER may be ordered free of charge from the Swedish Information Service, 8 East 69th Street, New York, New York.

The Dept. of Family Life Education, Kansas City, Missouri, Public Schools, ESTHER E. PREVEY, Director, has developed a new Teacher's Guide on Family Relations. Generalizations and activities have been included for 11 units. Also included are sections on teaching techniques and resources. Order "Family Relations for High School Seniors," Secondary Curriculum Bulletin, No. 153, from Mr. George Mueller, Comptroller, Business, Room 601B, 1211 McGee Street, Kansas City, Missouri 64106. \$2.50 must accompany order.

FREDA S. KEHM has recently resigned as director of the Association for Family Living, after seventeen years of distinguished service. In appreciation of her contribution, the Association has established a special fund bearing her name.

ETHEL BEER'S book, "Working Mothers and the Day Nursery," will be translated into Greek, and perhaps Italian and other languages.

ROSE SOMERVILLE addressed the New Jersey State School Nurses Association at New Jersey's annual Education Association convention. She prepared a handout for them entitled "First Aid in the Knowledge Explosion, Selected Readings on Family Life."

DONALD L. TAYLOR, Social Sciences Division, Southern Illinois University, Edwardsville, has written "Marriage Counseling - New Dimensions in the Art of Helping People." \$6.75 from Charles C. Thomas, Springfield, Illinois.

HELEN B. MEAHL is associate professor of sociology at Juniata College, Huntingdon, Pennsylvania, this year. Dr. Meahl spoke at the Madison College Home Economics Day in Harrisonburg, Virginia, in October on "Building Family Relations" and on "Patterns of Family Communication."

"Marriage, Family, and Society: A Reader," edited by HYMAN RODMAN, Merrill-Palmer Institute, has just been published as an original paperback by Random House. It contains sections on dating relations and sex roles; mate selection; husband-wife relations; parent-child relations; adolescents, siblings, and peers; extended kinship relationships; social class and family relations; and the changing American

MLPH H. ild an

mily.

NCFR mer

THELMA of the

RABBI ASSOCI casewi newly

> THE R Oris!

BENJ

Nort CHR

Ten Mas

LE(Уo as Mε N D

uncie of Dr. 'r at

mily. The book was especially designed for the introductory course in Family Sociology.

niv.

MLPH H. OJEMANN is now with the Educational Research Council of Greater Cleveland, as director of field and Educational Psychiatry, Preventive Psychiatry.

Cali L. BUFFINGTON, Paine College, Augusta, Georgia, was awarded the Alumni Achievement Award of the ion, a Crozer Theological Seminary, Chester, Pennsylvania, on October 25. He is interested in hearing from NCFR members knowledgeable about the American Negro Family.

ember

THELMA BERRY is now at Southern Illinois University, Carbondale, in the Dept. of Clothing and Textiles of the School of Home Economics.

ulta-

RABBI DAVID H. WICE, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, has been elected president of the Family Service Association of America, the national accrediting organization for 328 local marriage and family casework counseling services throughout North America. RABBI JEROME FOLKMAN, Columbus, Ohio, is a newly elected board member of the FSAA.

ania. ress

THE REVEREND OLIVER O'CONNOR, S.V.D., is presently at the Catholic Church, Jharsuguda, S.E.Ry., missa, India.

a-

Ż

BENJAMIN SCHLESINGER is eager to be aware of publications dealing with all aspects of poverty in North America. Write him at the School of Social Work, Univ. of Toronto, Toronto 5, Ont., Canada.

CHRISTINE HILLMAN has been teaching in child development and family relations at the University of Tennessee this fall. Her permanent address now is The Longwood Towers, 20 Chapel Street, Brookline, Massachusetts 02146.

LEO WOLLMAN, M.D., is secretary of the Academy of Psychosomatic Medicine and president of the New York Society of Clinical and Experimental Hypnosis. Other activities and honors include being associate editor of the Journal of Sex Research, secretary of the National Association on Standard Medical Vocabulary, past president of the Metropolitan New York Society of Clinical Hypnosis, and receiving the Jules Weinstein Pioneer in Modern Hypnosis Annual Award for Leadership in Medical-Dental Hypnosis for the year 1964.

MARY OSBORNE has started working with FLOYD ANDERSON at the California Family Guidance Center in Los Angeles. Her address is 6339 Bonsall Drive. Malibu. California.

WILLIAM CRAIN has founded the Pastoral Counseling Institute, Inc., in Athens, Georgia, where a program of continuing education in pastoral counseling is available, particularly to rural pastors. This is one of only four training centers in the country approved by the Pentagon for chaplains of the Army.

DAVID MACE, Exec. Dir., AAMC, has elaborated his views on divorce procedure in an article on "Marriage Breakdown or Matrimonial Offense: A Clinical or Legal Approach to Divorce?" in the American University Law Review of June, 1965.

MARIE KARGMAN, Belmont, Massachusetts, presided over a conference of the National Association of Women Lawyers (Northeastern Region) at the Harvard Law School in October to examine some of the needed changes in the marital rights of women in the U.S.A.

JULIUS FRITZE, Dallas, Texas, has been elected to "Who's Who in the South and Southwest."

BLAINE R. PORTER is currently a Fulbright Research Scholar at London University on sabbatical leave from Brigham Young University. His address is 17 Woodlodge, Craddocks Avenue, Ashtead, Surrey, England.

JOHN T. GREENE, Director, Marriage Counseling Service. Florida State University. conducted a 3-week graduate level workshop in Marriage and Family Counseling at Boston University last August.

AARON L. RUTLEDGE, Merrill-Palmer, was presented with a plaque at the AAMC Annual Meeting, "in grateful recognition of his distinguished service as President of the Association 1962-1965. Elected and re-elected to this high office, he stood uncompromisingly for the highest standards of excellence in

the marriage counseling profession." A fund is being collected to found a special training scholar-ship in his name.

J. LEONARD MIDDLETON, Dept. of Philosophy and Religion, North Carolina State University at Raleigh, is teaching a new course, Philosophy of Education, through the School of Liberal Arts and the School of Education. He had a record-breaking enrollment in his class in Marriage and Family Living this past summer. A sketch and photograph of Mr. Middleton appears in "Who's Who in American Education."

ELIZABETH J. MIDDLETON, Secretary, Southeastern Council on Family Relations, presented "Green and Growing: North Carolina Family Life Council," at the November meeting. She was also involved in responsibilities for the North Carolina meeting in Charlotte in October. Mrs. Middleton taught in June at the Training Center for Project Headstart Child Development Program at Cullowhee, North Carolina. She is working very actively with the Parent-Teacher Association, the Raleigh Parent-Youth League, North Carolina State University Woman's Club and TV programs; and has been taking additional graduate courses. A biographical sketch of Mrs. Middleton appears in "Who's Who of American Women."

ALEXANDER TAYLOR is now teaching at the Family Study Center, University of Minnesota, and is on the staff of the Student Counseling Bureau as marriage counselor.

MURRAY STRAUS has returned from a year of research in India under a Fulbright Grant.

REUBEN HILL is on a year's leave of absence working as Director of Population Research for the Ford Foundation.

ELOF NELSON, Director, Dept. of Religion and Health, Fairview Hospital, Minneapolis, is studying at the Union Theological Seminary, Richmond, Virginia, during 1965-66.

FLOYD MARTINSON, Head, Dept. of Sociology, Gustavus Adolphus College, St. Peter, Minnesota, announces that copies of a study "The Pastor as Counselor," recently completed by the Department of Sociology at Gustavus Adolphus College, are available by writing him. Abstracts of two sample surveys, "High School Marriages in Minnesota" and "The Provision for the Education of Teen-Age Unwed Mothers in Minnesota High Schools," are also available. Dr. Martinson is a newly elected member of the NCFR Board of Directors.

THE WOMEN'S DIVISION INSTITUTE OF LIFE INSURANCE, 277 Park Avenue, New York, New York 10017, has available without charge a very useful new leaflet entitled Your Financial Worksheet, A Guide for Women Returning to the Job World.

STATE, LOCAL, AND REGIONAL COUNCILS

Kathryn S. Powell, Winthrop College, Rock Hill, South Carolina, is the new president of the SOUTH CAROLINA COUNCIL ON FAMILY RELATIONS. The Council's annual meeting will be a workshop in Columbia on March 31 and April 1.

John A. Morsell, assistant director of NAACP, discussed what the TRI-STATE COUNCIL ON FAMILY RELATIONS can do for Negro families at the Council's annual meeting on November 5. In keeping with the theme of the meeting, "Is Family Life Education Meeting Its Challenge?" a panel of university students told the Council what was helpful and what was lacking in their family life education courses. Norma Newmark was program chairman. Tri-State recently offered a 5-week Re-Evaluation and Program Creation Seminar for clergy, group leaders, social workers, teachers, family agency personnel, guidance counselors, and others in the field of family life. Geoffrey W. Esty, M.D., is president of Tri-State.

"Equality for Women: Implications for Men, Women and Children" was the theme of the annual meeting of the PACIFIC NORTHWEST COUNCIL ON FAMILY RELATIONS held in May, 1965. The Reverend Stanley R. Thomas is president.

The annual meeting of the MINNESOTA COUNCIL ON FAMILY LIFE was held on November 3, with its theme "Population Growth and Family Life." The program chairman was Arthur Johnson. Mrs. William Veerhusen, Executive Director of the Minneapolis Planned Parenthood, was elected president at this meeting.

Gerald P. Benson, Associate Professor, Dept. of Psychology, Colorado State University, Fort Collins, Colorado 80521, is the new president of the ROCKY MOUNTAIN COUNCIL ON FAMILY RELATIONS. The Council

is presenting its first annual Life Cycle Series in 1965-66, consisting of six seminars which will focus on the most current theory, data, and practice related to the psycho-social, physiological and cultural aspects of the individual and family.

Dr. William Hartman, Professor of Sociology at California State College, Long Beach, has been elected president of the LOS ANGELES COUNCIL ON FAMILY RELATIONS. Three general meetings were held during 1965. At the first meeting, the general topic, "Communication with the Family," was explored with Dr. Virginia Satir and further considered by a panel including Drs. Walter Kempler, Maurice Rapkin and James Peterson. Lois R. Schulz is secretary; Genevieve Carr is treasurer.

CONNECTICUT'S October 7th meeting attracted some 125 persons interested in forming a group of professional and lay members for discussions and education. The general session was on "Family Therapy, Pro and Con;" the small discussion sessions embraced Compulsory Counseling, Day Care Service and Pre-School Programs in Connecticut, Natural Family Planning, Large Families and Their Problems and Education for Family Life. Included on the program were Marion Giddings, William O'Neill, Abe Knepler, the Rev. Blackall, Rothe Hilger and Eleanore Luckey.

The 18th Annual Conference of the NORTH CAROLINA FAMILY LIFE COUNCIL was held on October 10-12. Keynote speakers were Dr. Thomas A. Bland, Southeastern Baptist Seminary; Dr. Vladimir de Lissovoy, Pennsylvania State University; Dr. Naomi Albanese, University of North Carolina; and The Rev. J. Obert Kempson, South Carolina State Hospital. The theme of the conference was "Focus for Action: Education for Living."

The Upper Peninsula Chapter of the MICHIGAN COUNCIL ON FAMILY RELATIONS sponsored a Fall Workshop at Michigan Technological University in Houghton in October. The theme of the workshop was "Early Marriage." Topics considered were "Influences Affecting Young People" and "Family Life Education in the Community." Mrs. Irma Johnson is president of the Upper Peninsula Chapter.

The theme for the SOUTHEASTERN COUNCIL ON FAMILY RELATION'S meeting on November 14-16, 1965, at the University of Georgia was "New Programs Affecting the Family in the Southeast." Catherine Chilman, Dept. of H.E.W., gave the opening address on "Poverty and Families in the Southeast," and emphasized the need to think very creatively about how to help poor families. "Serving the Children" was the subject of T. M. Parham, Jr., Georgia State Dept. of Family and Children's Services. Mildred Morgan, NCFR past president, presented an informative and delightful resumé of historical highlights and low-lights of the NCFR. Aleene Cross, University of Georgia, discussed four aspects of current programs in her address, "Education for Family Living," and projected future needs. Virginia Smith, Office of Aging, Atlanta, outlined "Programs for the Aging," from the federal to the local level. Traywick Stubbs, M.D., Atlanta, gave a presentation on "Family Responsibility for Public Emotional Well Being," suggesting that focus be shifted from pathology to growth. Lee Axelson, Florida State University, represented NCFR and President Ivan Nye, and read a letter from Dr. Nye.

A research Project, "Problems of Low Income Southern Families," is under the chairmanship of Dr. James Walters of Florida State. It is the outgrowth of a Regional Project of Dr. Ruth Dales, Florida State, involving a \$100,000 grant from the U.S. Office of Education to do research in the state of Florida. This Project is to be of three years' duration with 18 projects to be completed, (6 projected are now complete). During 1967-68 a summary manuscript will be prepared for the Journal of Marriage and the Family.

J. Obert Kempson, Columbia, South Carolina, president of the Council, presented a 5-faceted program for the coming year at the Annual Business Meeting, an outline of which may be obtained from the NCFR office. James Gladden, University of Kentucky, was appointed chairman of a new committee on "Marriage and Divorce Statistics and Legislation."

POSITIONS AVAILABLE

The Department of Child Development and Family Relations at the University of Connecticut has three graduate assistantships for students who wish to do their Master's work in the area of The Family. These carry a stipend for nine months of \$2400. Either teaching assistantships or research assistantships could be arranged for capable qualifying students. Write Dr. Eleanore B. Luckey, Dept. of Child Development and Family Relations, University of Connecticut, Storrs, Connecticut 06268.

Washington State University has a position open for an Extension Specialist in Family Life Education. Should have a Ph.D. in Sociology or in inter-disciplinary program with strong sociological content. Appointment can be made at any level. Duties are primarily adult education. Address correspondence to Dr. Walter Slocum, Dept. of Rural Sociology, Washington State, Pullman, Washington 99163.

The University of Missouri has a position open immediately for an Extension Specialist in Child Development. Should have a Master's degree and training and experience in the area of Child Development. Salary about \$9,000. Persons interested should contact Arthur McArthur, Human Development and Family Life Specialist, 35 Stanley Hall, University of Missouri, Columbia, Missouri.

The University of Michigan announces fellowships for doctoral study in social work and social science. Fellowship stipends range from \$1800 to \$3600 (plus tuition). For information and application forms, write Supervising Committee for the Doctoral Program, School of Social Work, 1065 Frieze Building, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, Michigan.

The College of Home economics at the Pennsylvania State University has graduate assistantships available in Child Development and Family Relationships and Home-Community Relationships. Half-time graduate assistants receive \$1,980 for three terms; quarter-time and three-quarter-time graduate assistantships are also available. Appointees receive a grant-in-aid for all tuition for three terms. Request application blank from Dr. Dorothy Houghton, College of Home Economics, 103 Home Economics Building, Pennsylvania State University, University Park, Pennsylvania 16802. Write Dr. Houghton for information regarding General Foods Fund Fellowship Awards in working toward the Master of Science, Master of Education, Doctor of Philosophy, or Doctor of Education Degrees in Child Development and Family Relationships.

Family life specialists with extension are wanted on both the east and west coasts. Write the NCFR office at once if you are interested.

GROVES CONFERENCE

The 32nd Annual Groves Conference on Marriage and the Family will be held in Kansas City, Missouri, April 18-20, 1966 at the Hotel President. The theme will be "Sex in our Society, Symptoms and Prognosis." Ira L. Reiss, University of Iowa, is program chairman. For further information, program, and registration forms, write to P. K. Houdek, Chairman Local Committee, 406 West 34th Street, Kansas City, Missouri 64111.

The American Association of Marriage Counselors will hold a clinical conference on "Sex in Marriage: Some New Clinical Developments," with members of the ACOG as their guests on Saturday evening, April 16, and Sunday, April 17, preceding the Groves Conference. Groves Conference registrants may request guest status by contacting any member of the AAMC, or by writing to Ethel Nash, AAMC president, Bowman Gray School of Medicine, Winston-Salem, North Carolina.

NEWS RELEASES

THE WORLD UNION OF ORGANIZATIONS FOR THE SAFEGUARD OF YOUTH is holding its Third International Conference at Evian, France, June 1-5, 1966 on the theme "Parents and Youth Facing Juvenile Maladjustment." NCFR members are invited to participate in its work aimed at stimulating more effective preventive action on behalf of maladjusted youth. If interested in preparing reports on the parent or youth standpoint, or presenting papers on subjects to be discussed by working parties, please contact the NCFR office.

THE PRESS AND INFORMATION DIVISION OF THE FRENCH EMBASSY in New York has published a survey entitled "France and the Rising Generation." The booklet deals with the high birth rate, education, recreational opportunities, social mobility, etc. It is available free of charge upon request from the French Embassy Press and Information Division, 972 Fifth Avenue, New York, New York 10021.

"The Spender Syndrome," including case studies of the consumer problems of 68 families from all age, occupational, and income levels, has been compiled by the Center for Consumer Affairs, University of Wisconsin Extension. The book is designed for use as a resource in consumer education efforts. The price is \$4 per copy with a 25% discount on 10 or more copies. Write Center for Consumer Affairs, Univ. of Wisconsin Extension, UWM Civic Center Campus, 600 W. Kilbourn Ave., Milwaukee, Wisconsin.

"Poverty and Human Resources Abstracts," published six times a year by the Institute of Labor and Industrial Relations, can be ordered by writing to Dr. Louis A. Ferman, Research Director of the Institute, P.O. Box 1567, Ann Arbor. Michigan 48106. Price was not stated.

The Bureau of Communications, National Board, YWCA, 600 Lexington Ave., New York, New York 10022, announces the publication of "Sex Education Program, A Guide for Leaders," by Helen Southard, psychologist and consultant on family life. Cost is 75¢.

This highly important communication was received after the Newsletter was composed. Therefore we are including it in addition to the information about the New Delhi Conference which appears in the Newsletter.

INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE ON THE FAMILY - NEW DELHI, INDIA December 11-17, 1966

The International Union of Family Organizations (28, Place St. Georges, Paris, 1X, France) invites you to participate in a Conference that may prove to be of historic significance. Although it will be primarily an Asian project, already there is great interest in the Conference among European, Australian, and New Zealand I.U.F.O. Member Organizations. Naturally, we are eager to have a strong North American delegation.

Here is the essential information -

THE PLACE. New Delhi, India's beautiful capital. The Conference will be held in the Vigyan Bhavan, a modern conference building equipped with all facilities for international meetings, including simultaneous translation.

THE TIME. December 11 to 17, 1966. At this period of the year, weather is cool and delightful in India and most of Southeast Asia. Those who wish to get back for Christmas will be able to do so. On the other hand, those who can stay longer may use the holiday period to see something of the Orient.

THE SPONSORS. The project has been initiated by the I.U.F.O. which in its 18 years has gained very wide experience of organizing this kind of conference, in many countries and in four Continents. This is the first I.U.F.O. Conference in Asia. The Government of India has agreed to act as host. In addition, the United Nations in New York has promised all possible help; and the Division of Social Affairs of the U.N. Economic Commission for Asia and the Far East in Bangkok is helping directly with the planning.

THE OBJECTIVE. The purpose of the Conference is ambitious. A survey made in 1964 revealed a great desire on the part of many Asian countries to develop better services to families and to be in closer touch with other countries, in Asia and throughout the world, in doing so. It is our hope that this Conference, through careful preparation and effective follow-up, may open a new era in the development of family studies and family services in Asia.

THE PROGRAM. The theme of the Conference is "Changing Family Patterns in Asia." This will be broken down into four major areas, selected by a number of Asian groups, which will be the subjects of the opening Plenary Sessions. These are - The Family in a World of Rapid Social Change; The New Role of the Asian Wife and Mother; Rearing Asian Children for Responsible Living; The Family and World Population Policy. The speakers will be mainly Asians; but Western specialists will be welcomed as consultants. Section Meetings will give closer study to the four major areas, and also to such additional subjects as Social Services for Asian Families, Family Research in Asia, Education for Family Living, Mate Selection and Marriage. One full day in the Conference week will be free for a trip to Agra to visit the Taj Mahal.

TRAVEL ARRANGEMENTS. There are two ways of going to New Delhi. One is by direct round trip from New York. The cost of individual travel by this route, for a 28-day excursion (minimum 17 days), is \$846.00 or \$789.60 if a group of at least

15 travel together. The other way is "round-the-world" - the cost of an individual ticket is \$1275.00, but if 15 or more travel together, there is a substantial reduction to \$929.25 each. These are all economy class. If enough people apply, we can organize group tours, on both routes, with interesting stop-overs in various countries.

ACCOMMODATIONS IN NEW DELHI. The modern city has excellent tourist hotels, at about the usual American rates. But such accommodations are strictly limited. We have already made some tentative block bookings, but the demand is very great, and we won't be able to hold them for long. For this reason, BOOKINGS MUST BE MADE EARLY. Otherwise, only Indian style accommodations will be available, and Americans unaccustomed to the East would not be comfortable in these.

WHAT TO DO NOW. If you are actively engaged in the Family Life Field, and interested in coming to this Conference, you should send in your name as early as possible, and preferably not later than January 31, 1966. To indicate your serious interest, we ask you to make a contribution of \$10.00 (non-returnable) towards the expenses of organizing the plans for the American delegation. This will include a preliminary booking at a New Delhi hotel. Those whose names are listed will then be informed about plans for group travel as these develop. If you wish to take this step, please complete the form below.

This communication is being sent to you by Mr. Clark Blackburn (Chairman, U.S. National Committee of the I.U.F.O.), Dr. David Mace and Mrs. Jennelle Moorehead (Vice-Presidents of the I.U.F.O.).

NORTH AMERICAN DELEGATION TO I.U.F.O. CONFERENCE, NEW DELHI December 11-17. 1966

Please put me on the preliminary list of those who will attend the Conference, and keep me informed of further developments. I enclose my contribution of \$10.00 towards the cost of organizing the North American Delegation.

Name	Address
Date	
Affiliation in the Family Life Field	

Send completed form and check payable to "David R. Mace for I.U.F.O." to Dr. David Mace, 27 Woodcliff Drive, Madison, New Jersey 07940.